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August 29, 2017


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Washington State Nurses Association (Staff Nurses - Departments: Public Health, Adult and Juvenile Detention) collective bargaining agreement for the period of January 1, 2017, through December 31, 2019, which will enable King County to continue to provide health care services to the public.  This agreement covers 255 employees in the Department of Public Health (DPH) and the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD).

The Nurses in the DPH and the DAJD serve the healthcare needs of vulnerable populations in our County – those without means for private health care delivery, those who are incarcerated or detained in our Adult and Juvenile Detention Centers and those whose lives are negatively impacted by the lack of consistent access to preventative and curative health care.

This agreement contains significant improvements in efficiency, accountability and productivity for the County by:
	●  Promoting efficiency and standardization by converting employees’ King County Family Medical Leave benefits to the new standard of concurrent use of benefits effective January 1, 2018 and in accordance with Ordinance 18191;
	●  Improving flexibility in nurse scheduling at jail facilities to reduce occurrences of mandatory overtime, reduce overtime costs and improve recruitment and retention of nursing staff;
	●  Form a joint committee to create new guidelines that improve deployment and scheduling of nurses at community health centers;
	●  Promoting standardization and fairness by providing employees under this agreement with the new County standard “Paid Parental Leave” benefits;
	●  Allowing for standard increase adjustments in parking rates and at the Goat Hill Garage and King Street Center; and
	●  Allowing for the DAJD to discontinue meal service at jail facilities when service ends for Corrections Officers.

This agreement furthers the goals of the County’s Strategic Plan by promoting quality healthcare for those that live in our communities, by continuing to attract and retain a quality nursing workforce and by providing for sound financial stewardship of Public Health resources.

The general wage increases for 2017, 2018 and 2019 are within the County’s budget and are consistent with increases with other non-coalition labor organizations.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help King County residents regardless of their means to pay or self-provide health care thus continuing to raise the health care standard and stability of our County’s most vulnerable populations and our entire region, serving our mission to protect and maintain the health and quality of life in King County.

Thank you for support and passage of this collective bargaining agreement to continue the provision of high quality health care service to King County’s residents.

If you have questions, please contact Megan Pedersen, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2898.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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